



ISSUE BRIEF

No. 273

February 2021

Technology, Warrior and the Changing Face of Warfare



Colonel Akshaya Handa (Retd), was commissioned in the Parachute Regiment. The author has served in Sri Lanka, North East, Siachen, and have had multiple tenures in the Kashmir Valley. An alumnus of DSSC, he commanded a SIKH LI RR Bn in the valley. He has earlier authored a book, a monograph and many articles.

Introduction

The Biblical Book of Samuel describes the story of David versus Goliath. Challenged for a single combat to settle the outcome, the Israelites nominate David to face Goliath, the champion of Philistines. Armed only with his staff, sling and five stones, David confronts Goliath, a giant of a man fully attired in his armor and armed with a javelin. David hurls a stone from his sling and hits Goliath in the center of his forehead, Goliath falls on his face, and David cuts off his head – thus, victory is of the underdogs. While the story is often used to teach children how underdogs can overcome odds; to a warrior, it would signify a standoff attack in which a projectile is delivered while the launcher remains out of harm's way. David thus, possessed a technological superiority that negated the advantages of his opponent.

Military history has many such examples where technology has helped underdogs to overcome the odds. The legendary exploits of the Korean Turtle Ships (many consider the world's first armored battleships) are indicative of how technology can be leveraged.¹ On the other hand, the exploits of the Indian Gnat Fighters (nicknamed Sabre Slayers), which held their own against the technologically superior Pak Sabres² – are indicative of how better training and tactics have enabled the Indian Pilots to overcome technological disadvantages.

Key Points

- Technology offers the soldier, superiority in certain key abilities that they desire.
- The growth cycle of technology shows that neither the development of new technology nor its availability is about big investments – but rather about increasing convergence with the existing technologies.
- Exponential technologies' growth cycle helps judge the timeline of a technology's availability for the battlefield.
- Certain technologies are already available/soon to be available, which can boost the soldiers' abilities.



This enduring debate between tactics and technology brings into perspective the need to understand how technology is likely to affect modern war and what technologies may be visible on the battlefield in the years and decades to come.

Technology and the Warrior

The influence of technology can be either positive or negative. The ancient Greek hoplite infantrymen is an example of positive influence. Their arms and armor were most effective for fighting in close formation, which led in turn to marching in step, augmented cohesion and made the phalanx a tactically formidable formation. The late medieval knights offer an example of the negative influence. To wield his sword and lance effectively, he and his charger needed considerable space, yet his closed helmet made communication with his fellows extremely difficult. It is not surprising, then, that knights of the late Middle Ages tended to fight as individuals and were often defeated by cohesive units of less well-equipped opponents.³

However, a study of the military commanders shows that they insisted on proper equipment and supply, trained their men in use of weapons and military evolutions, and that they sought to inspire them with courage; but one finds no evidence that commanders believed in science or mathematics, or expected any other skill in their troops than that of managing their pieces dexterously and carrying out orders on the field⁴. Yet, most commanders or their predecessors introduced the latest technological innovations. Alexander the Great's Army benefitted with innovations like longer spears, lighter helmets, Phrygian Helmet, molded cuirass body armor and siege weaponry.⁵ Similar examples can be quoted from the lives and campaign organisation of most successful military commanders.

The dichotomy can best be explained by the fact that technology shapes warfare, not war⁶—the former being the conduct of war. The most vaunted thought leaders of war – Sun Tzu, Kautilya, Machiavelli, Clausewitz, Napoleon etc – may not succeed in today's war, as the warfare is different. Warfare affects soldiers and Commanders and they need to adapt to the latest technologies that affect their trade. However, soldiers can only look out towards science when they have a concept of what science is, what it does,⁷ and how they can benefit from it or how not adapting to it will lead them to defeat.

Abilities Desired by a Soldier: Perusal of historical military campaigns showcases certain abilities, superiority in which have helped the warrior not only in survival but also in achieving decisive victory. Some of these are in the realm of technology while the balance in the realm of the human mind. These include the following

- **Realm of the Mind.** Where, how, when and in what strength to deploy are decision issues and are in the realm of the mind.
- **Technological Realm.** The soldier must be able to detect and hit the enemy before he is seen, while remaining out of harm's way, for this he needs the following abilities: (a) to know where he and his friends are; (b) to know where the enemy is, while hiding himself; (c) to communicate securely while listening to the enemy; (d) to move faster than the enemy; (e) to hit and damage the enemy at ranges larger than what he can hit; and (f) to protect himself if the enemy hits.



Technological Abilities Desired by a Soldier

I. Ability to know where He and His Friends Are

The significance of locating own and enemies' position cannot be over emphasized for a soldier. It can be the difference between life and death, defeat and victory. Importance of the information gets accentuated when troops are moving in unknown enemy territory.

Airborne Landings during the allied invasion of Sicily, were beset with the issue. American pathfinders landed incorrectly and then strong winds scattered the balance airborne forces.⁸ Meanwhile close to 50 per cent of the British forces landed in the sea and over 200 drowned.⁹ More than the loss of lives, the Axis forces managed to evacuate nearly one lakh men to fight and defend Italian mainland.¹⁰ Franco Prussian War of 1870 was a similar tale of lack of locational knowledge. Troops unwittingly bumped into each other,¹¹ and were caught in battle and skirmishes, without any plans or directions from the leaders.

Apart from own location, knowledge of location of your friends is important for: (a) identification of friend or foe and therefore avoidance of fratricide, and (b) seeking and applying timely reinforcements at critical junctures of battle, which often play a decisive factor in defeat or victory. This never-ending quest has spurred research ranging from the use of celestial bodies, magnetic compasses and now the Global Positioning system with many intermediate milestones.

II. Ability to Know Where the Enemy, is while Hiding Himself

In 217 BC, Hannibal defeated the Romans during the second Punic War at Lake Trasimene. While some claim this to be the earliest example of a strategic turning movement others claim it to be the largest ambush in military history, in terms of the men involved.¹² The Romans contributed a great deal in their loss by entering a defile without reconnaissance, intelligence or appreciating it to be a likely spot for a stand, by the enemy. The pattern was repeated in 1915 at Gallipoli where lack of intelligence, knowledge of terrain or reconnaissance led to the allies losing over 44,000 men with nothing to show for gains.¹³ Operation Market Garden¹⁴ was an ambitious plan to encircle the heart of German Industry. Albeit, it failed due to lack of intelligence about the 9th SS and 10th SS Panzer divisions.¹⁵

Efforts towards this ability, have spurred research in camouflage and concealment as also various detection technologies. The latter ranging from night vision devices to heat detecting radars etc. Some scientists are even now working towards the holy grail of the invisibility cloak.

III. Ability to Communicate Securely while Listening to the Enemy

Lord Alfred Tennyson had romanticised¹⁶ the action of 25 October 1854 in the Battle of Balaclava as part of the Crimean War. While, the charge is often remembered as a battle steeped in valor, defiance and endurance,¹⁷ it also stands a classic case of failure of communication.¹⁸ The failure ensured that first the complete order of battle never assembled, then the charge by the light brigade was on a wrong target and finally the troops in a position to help and extricate the Light Brigade never came into action and instead retreated.

The importance of secure communication was again highlighted in the second World War when Alan Turing managed to break the Enigma code. His work contributed immensely to the success of the Allied War Effort.¹⁹ A similar effort by the US to break the Japanese Purple Cipher helped the allies in their campaign against Japan²⁰. On the other side the axis



powers had limited success in this effort. The Germans code breakers were spread over a number of agencies which achieved little collaboration till 1943 and nothing after that,²¹ while the Japanese efforts floundered after Pearl Harbor.²²

Starting with the messengers and network of messenger posts, to homing pigeons²³ and pre-designated signals based on flags,²⁴ this pursuit of secure communication has today advanced to software defined radios and Link-22.

IV. Ability to Move Faster than the Enemy

Amongst many other tactical innovations, one crucial advantage leveraged by the forces of Genghis Khan was the innovative use of the horse. Possibly amongst the first to use the stirrup and to develop a harness,²⁵ it allowed the Mongol armies to travel longer distances, faster, as also fight while standing hands free in the saddle.²⁶ It also gave them the ability to twist in the saddle and continuously advance and then retreat. These, hit and run tactics permitted them to attack while remaining out of harm's way.

Speed has always been essential for domination of space and time since times immemorial. Apart from the Mongols certain other military commanders who were famous for this included Hannibal in the Battle of Cannae in 216 BC,²⁷ Khalid ibn al-Walid, against the Persian Empire at the Battle of Walaja in 633 AD;²⁸ Napoleon, Fredrick the Great, Von Clausewitz and Bismarck.

In modern times the advent of mechanization increased the ability to strike faster and deeper. The German Blitzkrieg remains the most memorable example of the same. Maneuver warfare is relational movement, to pit one's strength against the enemy's weakness. For it, the ability to move faster than the enemy expects and faster than he can react, is a prerequisite ability for a soldier.

V. Ability to Hit and Damage the Enemy at Ranges Larger than his Ability to do so

Stones, bows & arrows, crossbows, javelin and lances all have been used in various forms since pre-historic times. The aim of these, was always to strike the enemy from a distance, a range beyond the latter's striking capability. One such unique weapon was the **Halberd**,²⁹ designed to keep the foot soldier out of danger while facing an armored man on horseback.

This quest for longer ranges, even in ancient times, led to development of the earliest artillery. Roman Onagers, Trebuchets and the Catapult thus emerged. Advent of the gunpowder, brought a revolution to ranges. No longer were the weapons limited by muscular strength. Flintlock and cannons emerged and proved decisive against any force lacking the same – the first Battle of Panipat stands testimony to that.³⁰

The desire of being able to out-range the opponent has manifested into Beyond Visual Range Weapons and Inter Continental Ballistic Missiles and today possibilities of loiter weapons.

VI. Ability to Protect Himself if the Enemy Hits

In ancient times, the design and production of individual defensive equipment was restricted by the shape of the human form. Helmets, shields and body armor were common warrior attire, who had to balance the defensive requirements with the weight they could carry. Simultaneously, the era saw the emergence of walls and forts. The stone walls of Jericho, which date from about 8000 BC, represent the first known use of walls and were intended to protect the settlement and its water supply from human intruders.³¹



The medieval times saw improvements in fortifications; walls became fortresses and then castles to challenge the attacker who in turn needed special siege equipment to attempt breaching them. On personnel front, high-quality iron armor emerged and was then replaced with a Knight's Mail Armor.³²

In modern times, the emergence of gun powder led to the advent of earthen ramparts, sunken profile and digging in. As parity of technology was achieved, firepower became the queen of the battlefield. Massed Cavalry charges or soldiers marching on the double against a firing line had little chance of success, unless they also presented a wall of fire. This was the origin of Frederick's "moving wall of fire".³³ Albeit when the defenses were combined with innovative defensive obstacles to stop the moving wall, the defender again gained an upper hand. This caused a comparative stalemate in the first world war, which required emergence of new technology once more to restore mobility.

Development of Technological Abilities

The pace of development of technological abilities of a soldier has not been uniform. Most, Commanders till the mid-20th century were able to innovate and develop one or two isolated abilities in their time. Short spears being replaced by longer, sturdier and lighter spears or short bows by long bows to increase the range of hitting the enemy. Adding stirrups allowed firing arrows on the move and ride longer distances. But, in no era could all the desired abilities be addressed simultaneously.

This changed in the second half of the 20th century. The advent of the computer age provided an unparalleled impetus to innovation. Resultantly, all the technological abilities desired by the soldier were now addressed and improved simultaneously. This got popular in the end 90s as the 'Revolution in Military Affairs'. The revolution – if anything – is just accelerating as new innovations keep adding to the abilities of the soldier.

Militaries which fail to keep pace with this, often lose the warfare aspect of war. Al Qaeda and Taliban versus the US is a typical example. Irrespective of the outcome's perception – the technological laggard former, loses soldiers many more times than the US. Having no answer to drones, the Al Qaeda issued its own guidance for avoiding drone attacks,³⁴ but the success of these are limited. Even armies much more advanced compared than Al Qaeda and Taliban are not immune to losses attributed to technological asymmetry – this was highlighted when Iran lost Maj Gen Qassim Suleimani to a drone strike.³⁵

Technology and Future Warfare

Exponential Technologies

- **Kurzweil's Law of Accelerating Returns.** Moore's often quoted Law states that the number of transistors on a microchip doubles about every two years, though the cost of computers is halved.³⁶ But computers are essentially an enabling technology affecting all fields of life; latter's convergence in turn, results in an exponential scale of improvement. Ray Kurzweil defined this as the 'Law of Accelerating Returns' – which has increasingly found evidentiary support. An analysis of the history of technology shows that technological change is exponential, contrary to the common-sense "intuitive linear" view. So, we won't experience 100 years of progress in the 21st century — it will be more like 20,000 years of progress.³⁷ To view it in context, agriculture is estimated to have begun between 13,000 and 9,500 years ago.³⁸ How technology of today, will be viewed as, by a time traveling hunter gather of 20,000 years ago, will be how much technology is likely to change in the next 100 years.



- **Growth Cycle of Exponential Technology.** The cycle of growth of technology in the modern world consists of the following stages:³⁹
 - **Digitalisation:** This is the stage when technology becomes digital. At this stage, it jumps on the back of Moore's Law and begins accelerating exponentially.
 - **Deception:** In this stage the technology generates a lot of hype but early progress is slow. Hence, initially the technologies fail to live up to the hype.
 - **Disruption:** The stage when the technologies start impacting the world and disrupting existing products, services, markets and industries.
 - **Demonetisation:** In this stage the technology no longer has a cost – either money totally vanishes from the equation or becomes cheap enough not to be of consequence.
 - **Dematerialisation:** This is the stage when products disappear as the technology converges with other products.
 - **Democratisation:** In this stage, the technology is so widely available that not having it is an exception while enforcing its denial is an issue.
- **What the growth cycle shows.** It shows that neither the development of new technology, nor its availability is about big investments – but rather about increasing convergence with the other existing technologies. When 1.8 gigapixel⁴⁰ camera Argus – 1S had to be designed – instead of spending money designing and manufacturing a new imaging chip – the designers made do with imaging chips found in the common cell phone. A mosaic of 368 of these chips was used to design and construct the Argus – 1S – having the capability to recognize a bird from 17,500 feet. In addition, it has a much wider field of view compared to a routine UAV camera.⁴¹ Similarly, the technology packed in a smart phone would have cost a million USD in 2012, today it costs less than 50 USD.⁴²
- **Forecasting the Future.** To study the effects of technology on any aspect of the future, focusing on technologies which have crossed the digitalisation stage is helpful. These are proven technologies, and it's a matter of time before they are widely available. A similar approach to understand future warfare is astounding in the changes that may occur.

Technologies which may Affect Warfare within a Decade

I. Block Chain

Essentially an enabling technology, it has the potential to be a bedrock of the worldwide record-keeping systems.⁴³ Post its appearance in 2008⁴⁴ the technology has evolved and has become the foundational core of systems where data integrity is key. Many large companies have already adopted the technology,⁴⁵ while national governments and/or their departments have been experimenting with it.⁴⁶ Estonia has implemented the technology across the board in governance.⁴⁷ Recent advances in (what is claimed as virtually unbreakable) encryption technology further boosts digital data storage.⁴⁸ Within India, *Niti Aayog* has also released a paper recommending a strategy for its' adoption⁴⁹. As per pages 19 and 23 of the document – in a pilot project – *Niti Aayog* managed to optimize the fertilizer subsidy supply chain by using it. The paper also recommends its use for other sectors where data integrity of immutable records are essential.⁵⁰



In the armed forces, immutable data integrity is essential for its functioning and, a prerequisite for trust in digitization. Considering that digitized data is but the first step for exploiting exponential technologies, block chain offers the ideal (and possibly the sole) bridge between trust and the future.

II. Artificial Intelligence (AI)

According to John McCarthy, “AI is the science and engineering of making intelligent machines, especially intelligent computer programs”.⁵¹ An intelligent machine is a machine that mimics the way humans think, feel, move and make decisions. It could also act in conjunction with a human to compliment and improve their ability. It’s a technology which had been on charts since early 1950s⁵² many believe that’s it not even out of the laboratory as yet. Albeit, it’s virtually already available on our mobile phones. A decision enabling technology, which enables people to rethink how we integrate information, analyze data and use the resulting insights to improve decision making.⁵³ Consequently, it is transforming every walk of life.⁵⁴ Its applications are limited only by imagination.

➤ AI in Defence

- **Data Analysis.** AI can play a substantial role in national defense. Through its Project Maven, the American military has deployed AI “to sift through the massive troves of data and video captured by surveillance and then alert human analysts of patterns or when there is abnormal or suspicious activity.”⁵⁵
- **Near Real Time Analysis of Data.** The big data analytics associated with AI, will profoundly affect intelligence analysis, as massive amounts of data are sifted in near (if not) real time. This would provide commanders and staff a level of intelligence analysis heretofore unseen. While command and control will similarly be affected as human commanders delegate routine, and sometimes certain key decisions to AI platforms.
- **Reduction of OODA Loop.** This would dramatically reduce the time associated with the decision and subsequent action.⁵⁶ So fast will be this process, especially when coupled with automatic decisions to launch artificially intelligent autonomous weapons systems, that a new term has been coined specifically to embrace the speed at which war will be waged: hyperwar.⁵⁷

III. Information War

Information war is the manipulation of information trusted by a target without the latter’s awareness so that the target’s decisions are against their own interest and in favor of the one conducting it. Strictly it is in the realm of war, albeit, in its’ application it has implications for warfare also.

While, theoretically many types of information war can be described – two directly affect warfare and the soldier. These include: First, Psychological Warfare; wherein the aim is to sow doubts in the minds of the soldiers not only about the justness of their cause but also of their chances of victory.⁵⁸ it involves not only spreading misinformation but also protecting your own from it. The latter takes the form of rules to deny the services to own and/or firewalls to filter unwanted information. Second, Cyber War; while Stuxnet virus and its role in damaging the Iranian nuclear centrifuges in particular⁵⁹ and program in general is



comparatively well known, a lesser-known cyber-attack – though more widespread – involved the Russians in the 2008 Georgian war.⁶⁰ A Distributed Denial of Service attack it was aimed at the Georgian infrastructure. Similar attacks to impair opponents' infrastructure were again resorted to by the Russians – possibly four times – against Ukraine between 2015 and 2017.⁶¹ These are likely to be affected by the following: -

- **Network Availability.** Today the network for data is dependent on availability of cell towers or fiber optic networks. Resultantly, areas devoid of these are still not connected. But certain projects – already in advanced stage of implementation – aim to bypass the requirement of towers and spread the web worldwide especially in rural areas where it is presently not available. These include: Alphabet's Project Loon,⁶² Greg Wyler's OneWeb;⁶³ Amazon's project Kuiper;⁶⁴ Space X's Project Starlink;⁶⁵ and O3B Network.⁶⁶
- **Speech Synthetization.** A large number of projects are today working to replicate an individual's voice with near complete accuracy. Bengaluru based Deepsynch⁶⁷ offers an Augmented Intelligence that learns the way you speak. It creates a digital model of the user's voice and learns hundreds of features including the accent to the way you subtly express oneself. It does this, by using advanced forms of deep learning.⁶⁸ Facebook claims it can clone an individual's voice in just 500 milliseconds.⁶⁹ Google's Wavenet claims that with 30 mins of data it can also adjust for emotion, pitch and speed.⁷⁰ The net result of these is that we may not be listening to the one we believe we are listening to but rather to some computer and will not be able to differentiate.
- **Deeper Fakes.** AI-generated fake videos are becoming more common and convincing. Reportedly first started in 2017, today it takes but a few steps to make a face swap video. All that is required is a high-end computer with powerful graphics cards or better still, computing power in the cloud. A Chinese mobile app – Zao – has brought the technology to a smartphone.⁷¹ Combined with speech synthetization, it means we cannot be sure if any audio video message is real or fake.

The cumulative impact of these would be: -

- (a) The receiver (presently mobile phone) would shrink drastically as
 - * Computation would move online.
 - * Need of a cell tower and in turn antenna in the receivers would be eliminated.
- (b) Denying services through rules would be near impossible.
- (c) National firewalls would lose effectiveness as there would be no fixed gateways.
- (d) Psychological war will be based on hyper personalization as fake messages will seemingly be delivered by individuals we trust.
- (e) Cyber-attacks on infrastructure would be easier and more frequent requiring not only hardening but also regular monitoring.
- (f) Data will have little protection through rule-based regimes. The oil of the modern world - each individual will have to be conscious of and protect their data as they protect their currency savings.



IV. Sensors

In 2009 there were approximately 12.5 billion sensors of various kinds deployed in the world. By 2015 the number is estimated to have increased to 15 billion.⁷² Compare this with the population of the world estimated to 7.8 billion.⁷³ The sensors are obviously not equally distributed but with the reduction in price and widespread availability of the web, it is but a matter of time before the gap is bridged. Many believe that the world has acquired an electronic skin.⁷⁴

The accuracy levels of these has also been increasing – compared to the last generation accelerometer or GPS based devices like fitbit or apple watch – the likes of Oura Ring offers a 99 per cent accuracy compared to a medical grade heart rate tracker.⁷⁵ Moreover, the cost of these has already fallen to as low as 300 USD. This is likely to fall even further. These sensors are today being used from health monitoring to smart shelves for inventory control, from thermostats to pollution detectors the usage is limited only by imagination.

In the Armed Forces, these are already facilitating frontline casualty management, auto generation of demands, monitor usage of critical stores, and most importantly as eyes and ears of autonomous systems. Increased integration of these in the years to come will also facilitate decision making as well as advance warnings networked system with capabilities far in excess of the existing devices. On the flip side though, the fog of war is fast being replaced⁷⁶ with a data deluge, processing of which is no longer humanly possible without AI.

V. Robots and Autonomous Weapons

After the initial failure of robots at Fukushima, special plans were drawn worldwide to develop robots capable of operating in the most challenging environments. While the first successful foray inside Fukushima was accomplished not before 19 Jul 2017,⁷⁷ the endeavor ensured rapid development in the field.

Today, convergence with sensors and AI have ensured that robots are capable of performing a vast array of tasks. From delivery to load carriage to precision jobs and working in dangerous environments – customized robots are increasingly emerging as the solution. Some believe that they would singularly be responsible for the most profound change on the battlefield since the atomic bomb.⁷⁸ They are already capable of performing various combat roles like search and rescue, explosive disarmament, fire support, reconnaissance and logistics support to name but a few. Many believe we will see fully automated lethal autonomous systems in the near future, potentially making the role of human soldier obsolete.⁷⁹

While fully automated weapon systems are believed to be in contravention of the Geneva conference,⁸⁰ the role of the man in the loop is increasingly becoming less. Today making a decision of an opponents' life is akin to playing a video game.

- First appearing in World War I⁸¹, the ambitious design was limited by the technology of the day. As the technology developed, military robots have slowly become essential tools in national arsenals.
- Even non state actors are already experimenting with these. The first such attack has already occurred on 04 Aug 2018⁸² – a bid to assassinate President Nicolás Maduro of Venezuela. Though a failure for varied reasons, the attempt displays the lethal potential of the technology whose availability is rapidly increasing and cost reducing.



- Today a small quadcopter,⁸³ few inches in diameter (and costing less than a restaurant meal) can carry a small shaped charge - maybe just 1 to 2 gms – capable enough to punch a hole in few mm of steel. These can be carried, by the millions in one vehicle, programmed to operate in swarms to deliver and detonate the charges. With falling costs, success rates as low as 5 to 10 per cent can cause havoc in the enemy ranks. Additionally - unlike guns - millions of these can be controlled by just a couple of controllers.⁸⁴
- The advent of robotic weapons will be further accelerated with further advances of technology e.g., University of Michigan reported on 20 Aug 2020 that they were able to increase the range of robots by as much as 72 times by using structural zinc and distributive batteries.⁸⁵

VI. *Virtual and Augmented Reality*

Presence is the new development. For all of history our lives have been limited by the laws of physics, mitigated by the five senses. Virtual reality is rewriting these rules. It's letting us digitize our experience and teleport our senses, into a computer-generated world where the limit of imagination becomes the only brake on reality.⁸⁶ Holographic effects of virtual reality are already being used by politicians, to connect with voters en masse.⁸⁷ Costs have fallen dramatically⁸⁸; consequently, they are today visible in the form of 3D advertisements of various products especially at shopping malls.

Advanced armies have integrated these for training purposes. It enables participants to get a real feel of the terrain much before they physically reach it. Additional, filters can be added to give them a presence in lifelike combat contingencies and permit practicing of drills in real time.

Augmented reality seeks to raise the bar to a whole new level. Its systems are targeting more senses than just vision⁸⁹ - 360° audio, touch, scent, taste every kind of imaginable sensor is being integrated with it through convergence with haptic technology.⁹⁰ Even though standalone sets are not yet cheap, cloud computing brings the experience within reach of the common man. Pokemon Go is one such example, wherein Augmented Reality within a mobile phone allowed gamers to experience an alternative reality.

Resultantly the boundaries between the digital and physical world are starting to fade. The world, is gaining layers of information, invisible without the right apparatus. Rich, personalized and interactive data⁹¹ can be made available with the right equipment. One such application already available is the Google Lens⁹² which can help in decoding the landscape.⁹³ It will not only make maps redundant but also enable much larger information (which otherwise is limited to operations rooms) to be available in real time. Commanders leading platoons and companies can be told in real time when they are approaching possible ambush sites, minefields or when alternate routes are possibly available. Once such information is available digitally, information and experience gained by a unit or an individual will never be lost and subsequent units / individuals will benefit.

Another such application is called 'System for Telementoring with Augmented Reality' (STAR) which can bring advanced surgery to the frontline.⁹⁴

The technology for this is already available.⁹⁵ It has the potential to teleport an individual from one location to another. Not yet a – "Beam me up Scotty" - moment from Star Trek, but close to it. With all our senses effective at the desired location, communications will be at a whole new level. Commanders for example may very soon be controlling operations by teleporting their senses.



VII. Space

With the growing dependence upon satellites for a variety of purposes,⁹⁶ space has once again emerged as the next frontier, this time for armed conflict. Currently, only four countries,⁹⁷ have anti-satellite (ASAT) capability. But earth bound ASAT weapons require immense power and can potentially create a cloud of debris⁹⁸ - which can threaten your own space assets as also those of friendly or neutral nations.

Hence, nations have been experimenting with other ASAT proposals. France, for instance, is working on laser beams that could dazzle another country's satellite, preventing it from taking pictures of classified targets. North Korea is studying how to jam radio frequency signals sent to or from a satellite, and Iran is devising cyberattacks that could interfere with satellite systems.⁹⁹ China is testing lasers on satellites in the name of gravity satellite,¹⁰⁰ many believe that it can be used to dazzle hostile satellites too.

Russia has launched a commercial satellite specifically designed to rendezvous with other satellites.¹⁰¹ Named Cosmos 2542; a week after launch, it released a sub-satellite, Cosmos 2543, capable of maneuvering in orbit to observe, inspect or spy on other satellites. This sub-satellite moved close to a US spy satellite, USA-245, and to another Russian satellite. On 15 Jul 2020, the system was tested and it released an object at a relative high speed, around 200 meters per second.¹⁰² The Russian Defense Ministry called it a peaceful inspection,¹⁰³ but others believe that it is like a bullet in space. As satellites speed through the void at tens of thousands of miles per hour, the smallest contact with another object risks smashing a hole in its solar panels or damaging or even destroying it, depending on the size of whatever it may hit. US and UK hence called it a projectile "with the characteristics of a weapon".¹⁰⁴

Other technologies being considered / experimented involve creating equivalent of armed satellites by mounting technologies capable of interfering with or destroying the opponents' satellites. These include: machine guns, lasers, directed energy weapons capable of firing a beam of microwave radiation, and radio jamming.

VIII. 3D Printing

The technology has been around since 1981.¹⁰⁵ But the crucial difference is that earlier only plastic was being used but today many more materials are being utilized.¹⁰⁶ Hence, today increasingly complex objects are being printed.¹⁰⁷ Attempts are being made to print even replacement organs like capillaries and kidneys.¹⁰⁸

Prices have already starting falling and it is today possible to add new products within hours. Apart from food,¹⁰⁹ and fuel almost everything can be printed with it. Experience of the technology utilization in disaster relief¹¹⁰, especially when powered by solar power,¹¹¹ displayed its versatility. The technology has also proven itself proficient in improving the existing systems.¹¹²

It is believed that within a few years the technology will not only be the beginning of the end of supply chains but also of waste in terms of holding of inventories. The technology can potentially reduce the logistics chain for any combat force drastically.



IX. *Material and Nano Technologies*

This refers to fields of science which are solving everyday problems on a daily basis. From self-cleaning clothes and windows to lighter and more durable equipment, all fields of life are benefiting from these. Some of the current applications which can affect warfare include: -

- **Renewable Energy.** Considering that most of the operational deployments of armed forces are away from the available power grids, the costs of fuels to provide power for equipment and day to day activities is tremendous. In the medium to long terms these can be mitigated by adoption of renewable energy.
 - **Solar Energy.** The photovoltaic efficiency of solar cells has already doubled¹¹³ from 8 per cent to more than 16 per cent, in lab conditions it is supposed to be touching 34.5 per cent¹¹⁴ and more.¹¹⁵ Simultaneously, the costs per watt of the system has fallen from 300USD per watt in mid-fifties,¹¹⁶ to less than one USD presently.¹¹⁷ Theoretically it is believed that a photovoltaic efficiency of 66 per cent may soon be achieved¹¹⁸. This would further reduce the costs.
 - **Wind Power.** Wind power has come a long way, but it still has a lot of room to grow. Apart from the efficiency that has been imbibed with lighter and more durable material,¹¹⁹ costs have come down with its co-location with solar power plants.
 - **Battery Technology.** One of the primary problems with renewable energy, particularly wind and solar, is that power gets generated when the wind or sun is available, rather than when it's most needed. This problem would more or less disappear if the world could come up with a massive, cheap, long-lasting battery design that could be used to store power at grid-scale levels and feed it back out when required.¹²⁰ Molten salt batteries provide this answer.¹²¹ Though not yet available for mobile equipment, these are ideal for static locations.

Other Nano Applications for Defense include: -

- **Explosives and propellants.**¹²² Explosives and propellants use chemical energy to produce a super/sub sonic wave. Nano-energy material has a faster decomposition reaction rate. It has been demonstrated that with equal mass these can produce double the energy. In addition, they deliver a better controlled burning rate and better safety.
- **Management of CBRN threats.**¹²³ The small size of nano materials permits presence of greater number of constituting atoms/molecules at the surface of a material. This permits better bonding, higher reactivity and sensitivity which can be exploited in detection equipment.
- **Camouflage and stealth.**¹²⁴ It is a big challenge for camouflage designers as well as material scientists to engineer materials that can meet the operational requirement of protecting the personnel and combat equipment from the detection over multiple wavelengths. Nanomaterials and metamaterials provide multispectral stealth solutions together with the scope of tailoring of such characteristics as per the requirement. They also provide for better radar and microwave absorption. Nanomaterial can also be used for adaptive camouflage.
- **Lightweight military platforms.**¹²⁵ Lighter weight military platforms has been a constant requirement. Metals were replaced with alloys and now composites. Composites are materials made from a combination of two or more natural or synthetic materials differing in their physical or chemical properties. They are mechanically stronger than its individual components, have more life and lower cost. Nanocomposites include reinforcement material having at least one dimension in a nanosized range which makes them stronger and yet lighter.



- **Smart soldier technology.**¹²⁶ Nanomaterial based soldiers' equipment will be lighter weight than existing equipment. In addition, it can include Smart textiles, exoskeletons and energy harvesting systems. This will enable more multi-functionality with lesser load.
- **Advanced weapon systems.**¹²⁷ Nanotechnology can enable development of precision-guided firearms at par to those designed for fighter jets. These will intrinsically include target acquisition, advanced fire control, and display technologies; enabling them to engage a target without any error in one shot. Such weapons can be made available for use by snipers, counter-defilade engagement, underwater amongst others. Apart from extended ranges these would reduce logistics. Similarly, the technology would be useful for hypersonic missiles, directed-energy, microwave, laser and particle beam weapons amongst others.

X. Miscellaneous Technologies

Many other technologies are under development and may appear on the battlefield – some sooner and some later. These have not been covered above because evidence has not yet appeared of their mass availability. These include:

- **Quantum Systems.** These include computers, communications, radars etc. The progress on these have been impressive in recent times and when these systems do appear, they will certainly be a disruptive force on the battlefield. One such example of progress is the achievement of the Chinese Quantum Satellite¹²⁸, others report feasibilities in Quantum internet¹²⁹, encryption¹³⁰ and communication¹³¹. Albeit most reports suggest that the systems are not yet out of the laboratory.
- **Radio frequency, biological and chemical weapons.**
- **Electric and rail guns.**
- **Laser weapons.**
- **Hypersonic Missiles and Vehicles.** Weapons exceeding Mach 5 speeds, would be capable of targeting any point on Earth in less than an hour of decision and launch. Lots of reports do suggest that these may appear earlier as especially the Chinese have been testing weapons in excess of Mach 8 and 10,¹³² Russia too has made similar claims.¹³³ Whether such systems truly wind up proving feasible, affordable, and effective in combat remains to be seen.¹³⁴
- **Neuro-Sciences or Brain Computer Interface.** Originally developed to help patients, these are an innovative technology that uses brain signals to control an external device by bypassing normal neuromuscular pathways. Though still in experimental stage however, already the technology is being experimented with for direct brain to brain communication i.e. through thoughts only. In a research published in April 2019, researchers from University of Washington claim to have established a BrainNet system. With it, researchers claim to have developed a way



for three people to communicate and solve problems together using only their brains.¹³⁵

Conclusion

Technology has always been decisive in warfare. These are critical in enhancing the soldiers' abilities, which in turn affect the outcome of a battle and the war. While military commanders themselves have not been men of science, they have benefitted by introducing the latest technologies. Till just a century back, national economies were highly reliant on militaristic achievements – which gave societies loot, colonies and captive markets. Hence, technologies were often developed for the military and later percolated to the civil field, where in turn they were a catalyst for further research.

But in recent times, these dynamics of technological advancement have changed. For one, the national economies have now become the driving force and militaristic achievements are secondary. Simultaneously, the advent of computers and digitization has boosted the pace of development to a rate never seen before. It is not surprising then that technology developed for non-military purposes is often, far advanced compared to the one being used by the armed forces. The challenge for military commanders therefore is to integrate and use the advancing technologies to meet their goals. Digitization is and will remain the bedrock on which exponentially advancing technologies can be integrated. It involves not only digitization of existing data but defining the problem statement in a manner which digitized systems can understand and innovate from.

The paper has attempted to cover some technologies which are known to have been developed beyond the laboratory and hence may appear on the battlefield within the decade. There would certainly be more, albeit digital platform would more likely than not, be the common denominator for their integration.

End Notes

¹ They enabled the Koreans to win ten successive naval battles that decimated the Japanese navy. Reportedly the Japanese lost close to 315 ships and their crew while the Koreans lost only 37 sailors and no ships. See Shawn Ford (1997), "The Failure of the 16th Century Japanese Invasions of Korea", *History 241W: Asian History from the 15th Century to Present*, <https://www2.hawaii.edu/~sford/research/turtle/> accessed on 09 January 2021.

² Widely believed to be the best dogfighter of its era. "Folland Gnat", <https://www.boeing.com/history/> accessed on 09 January 2021.

³ *John F. Guilmartin* "The Flintlock", <https://www.britannica.com/technology/military-technology/The-flintlock> accessed on 09 January 2021.



- ⁴ Monte D. Wright et al. (1969), *Science, Technology and Warfare*, US Government Printing Office, p. 21, <https://media.defense.gov/2010/Sep/29/2001329779/-1/-1/0/AFD-100929-008.pdf>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ⁵ Donald S Wasson (2014), "The Army of Alexander the Great" Ancient History Encyclopaedia Foundation, <https://www.ancient.eu/article/676/the-army-of-alexander-the-great/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ⁶ Alex Roland (2009), "War and Technology", Foreign Policy Research Institute, 27 February 2009, <https://www.fpri.org/article/2009/02/war-and-technology/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ⁷ Monte D. Wright et al. (1969), *Science, Technology and Warfare*, n. 4, p. 30.
- ⁸ It took over 96 hours for just concentrating the American Airborne forces. See Gen James N Gavin (1978), American Heritage "The Jump into Sicily", May 1978, <https://www.americanheritage.com/jump-sicily#1>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ⁹ Aircrew Remembered "Airborne Forces – A Brief History of their creation and development", <http://www.aircrewremembered.com/airborne-forces.html#:~:text=Strong%20winds%20of%20up%20to%2045%20miles%20per,into%20the%20sea%20with%20over%20200%20men%20drowned.>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ¹⁰ Logan Nye (2020), "This battle in North Africa was Germany's Dunkirk miracle", We are the Mighty, 29 April 2020, <https://www.wearethemighty.com/history/messina-evacuation-germanys-dunkirk-miracle?rebelltitem=1#rebelltitem1>, accessed on 09 January 2021.
- ¹¹ Andrew Knighton (2016), "Disastrous Reconnaissance Failures From Military History – From The Ancient Rome To The Civil War", War History Online, <https://www.warhistoryonline.com/history/7-disastrous-reconnaissance-failures.html#:~:text=The%20Franco%2DPussian%20War,-French%20muzzle%2Dloading&text=Both%20sides%20repeatedly%20failed%20to,as%20they%20crossed%20the%20landscape.>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹² Patrick Hunt, "Battle of Trasimene", Britannica.com, <https://www.britannica.com/topic/Battle-of-Trasimene> accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹³ "Battle of Gallipoli", history.com, April 2020, <https://www.history.com/topics/world-war-i/battle-of-gallipoli-1>, accessed on 10 January 2021
- ¹⁴ A brain child of General Montgomery the plan initially did not have full backing of the Supreme Commander Gen Eisenhower who favoured an advance on a broader front, instead of a single thrust. See Lloyd Clarke (2007), "Operation Market Garden Reconsidered", World War II Magazine, October 2007, <https://www.historynet.com/operation-market-garden-reconsidered.htm>, accessed on 10 January 2021. General Montgomery reportedly had to use the force of his personality to gain the latter's consent. See "Bernard Law Montgomery: Unbeatable and unbearable", National Army Museum, <https://www.nam.ac.uk/explore/bernard-montgomery> accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹⁵ Some suggest that intelligence though available was overlooked. The chief Intelligence Officer who brought the news was recommended to be sent on sick leave on account of nervous strain and exhaustion Sydney Urquhart (2007), "Return to Arnhem", *Military History Quarterly*, Spring 2007, <https://www.historynet.com/return-to-arnhem.htm>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹⁶ Natalie M. Houston (2001), "The Charge of the Light Brigade", *Yale Journal of Criticism*, Vol. 14, No. 2, pp. 353-83, <https://www.encyclopedia.com/arts/culture-magazines/charge-light-brigade>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹⁷ In his poem 'Charge of the Light Brigade', Lord Alfred Tennyson famously wrote - "Forward, the Light Brigade; Was there a man dismayed? Not though the soldier knew; Someone had blundered; Theirs not to make reply; Theirs not to reason why; Theirs but to do and die; Into the valley of Death; Rode the six hundred".
- ¹⁸ Jessica Brain, "The Charge of the Light Brigade", Historic UK, <https://www.historic-uk.com/HistoryUK/HistoryofBritain/Charge-Of-The-Light-Brigade/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ¹⁹ Chris Smith (2017), "Cracking the Enigma code: How Turing's Bombe turned the tide of WWII", bt.com tech & gadgets, <http://home.bt.com/tech-gadgets/cracking-the-enigma-code-how-turings-bombe-turned-the-tide-of-wwii-11363990654704>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ²⁰ Alberto Perez (2013), "How the U.S. Cracked Japan's 'Purple Encryption Machine' at the Dawn of World War II", Wonders and Marvels, <https://io9.gizmodo.com/how-the-u-s-cracked-japans-purple-encryption-machine-458385664>, accessed on 10 January 2021.
- ²¹ "How Successful were Hitlers Code Breakers", <https://www.bletchleyparkresearch.co.uk/research-notes/how-successful-were-hitlers-codebreakers/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.



²² Valerie Reitman (2001), "Japan Broke U.S. Code Before Pearl Harbor, Researcher Finds", *Los Angeles Times*, 07 December 2001, <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2001-dec-07-mn-12562-story.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²³ Genghis Khan was reportedly the first to use the homing pigeon to pass messages using the homing pigeons. See George I Back "Military Communication" *Military Communication*, <https://www.britannica.com/technology/military-communication>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁴ A specialized task, which some believe was the history of the word Signals, which till today is used to describe those tasked with military communications. See "Military Communication", https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Military_communications#:~:text=The%20first%20distinctive%20uses%20of%20military%20communications%20were%20called%20%22signals%22.&text=Later%2C%20the%20terms%20%22signals%22,use%20rather%20than%20with%20weapons., accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁵ Ryon F Adams and Maj LG (2009), "Outfought and Outthought: Reassessing The Mongol Invasions of Japan", University of Michigan, <https://apps.dtic.mil/dtic/tr/fulltext/u2/a502217.pdf>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁶ Esther Inglis Arkell (2017), "The Mongols built an empire with one technological breakthrough", *Technica*, <https://arstechnica.com/science/2017/05/the-mongols-built-an-empire-with-one-technological-breakthrough/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁷ Joshua J Mark (2020), "Battle of Cannae", *Ancient History Encyclopaedia*, https://www.ancient.eu/Battle_of_Cannae/, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁸ "Battle of Walaja", https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Battle_of_Walaja, accessed on 10 January 2021.

²⁹ The Halberd was designed to keep the foot soldier out of danger while facing an armoured man on horseback. The weapon consisted of an axe blade balanced by a pick with an elongated pike head at the end of the staff about 1.5 to 1.8 metres long. An important weapon in middle Europe from the 14th through the 16th century, the pike head was used to keep the horseman at a distance, and the axe blade could strike a heavy cleaving blow to finish the opponent. See "Halberd", *Encyclopaedia Britannica*, <https://www.britannica.com/technology/halberd>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁰ "First Battle of Panipat", https://military.wikia.org/wiki/First_Battle_of_Panipat, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³¹ John F. Guilmartin, "Military Technology", *Britannica Encyclopaedia*, <https://www.britannica.com/technology/military-technology>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³² "Personal Armour Mail", *Britannica Encyclopaedia*, <https://www.britannica.com/technology/military-technology/Personal-armour>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³³ The mail armour was lined with the gambeson, a quilted garment of leather or canvas, beneath their mail for additional protection and to cushion the shock of blows. Monte D. Wright at al. (1969), *Science, Technology and Warfare*, n. 4, p. 55.

³⁴ Jeff Blagdon (2013), "Al-Qaeda document suggests 22 ways to avoid drone attacks", *The Verge*, 21 February 2013, <https://www.theverge.com/2013/2/21/4016416/al-qaeda-22-suggestions-for-dealing-with-drones>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁵ Michael Crowley, Falih Hassan and Eric Schmitt (2020), "U.S. Strike in Iraq Kills Qassim Suleimani, Commander of Iranian Forces", *The New York Times*, 02 January 2020, <https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/02/world/middleeast/qassem-soleimani-iraq-iran-attack.html#:~:text=The%20commander%2C%20Maj.-,Gen.,that%20was%20leaving%20the%20airport.>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁶ Carla Tard (2020), "Moore's Law", *Investopedia*, 27 August 2020, <https://www.investopedia.com/terms/m/mooreslaw.asp#:~:text=Moore's%20Law%20states%20that%20the,observation%20that%20became%20Moore's%20Law.>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁷ Ray Kurzweil (2020), "Kurzweil: Accelerating Intelligence", 07 March 2020, <https://www.kurzweilai.net/the-law-of-accelerating-returns>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁸ "How Old is Agriculture? (And Just What IS Agriculture?)", *Columbian College of Arts and Science*, <https://historynewsnetwork.org/article/164065>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

³⁹ Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think: How Converging Technologies Are Transforming Business, Industries, and Our Lives*, New York: Simon and Schuster (Kindle), p. 493.

⁴⁰ One gigapixel is equal to 1 billion pixels. See "Gigapixel Image" https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Gigapixel_image, accessed on 10 January 2021.



⁴¹ “1.8 gigapixel ARGUS-IS. World's highest resolution video surveillance platform by DARPA”, <https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=QGxNyaXfJsA>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴² Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 1246.

⁴³ “History of Blockchain”, ICAEW, <https://www.icaew.com/technical/technology/blockchain/blockchain-articles/what-is-blockchain/history>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴⁴ Initially envisioned by Stuart Haber and W. Scott Stornetta in 1991 it was then proposed to be a cryptographically secured chain of blocks whereby no one could tamper with timestamps of documents. In late 2008 a white paper introducing a decentralized peer-to-peer electronic cash system - called Bitcoin – was posted to a cryptography mailing list by a person or group using the pseudonym Satoshi Nakamoto. See “History of Blockchain”, Binance Academy, <https://academy.binance.com/blockchain/history-of-blockchain> Binance Academy accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴⁵ Including but not limited to the likes of FedEx, IBM, Walmart, Microsoft, Huawei and Bank of America. Toshendra Kumar Sharma (2020), “Top 10 Companies That Have Already Adopted Blockchain”, Blockchain Council, <https://www.blockchain-council.org/blockchain/top-10-companies-that-have-already-adopted-blockchain/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴⁶ Lesa Mone (2019), “Which Governments Are Using Blockchain Right Now?”, 18 November 2019, <https://consensus.net/blog/enterprise-blockchain/which-governments-are-using-blockchain-right-now/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴⁷ “Estonian Blockchain Technology”, <https://e-estonia.com/wp-content/uploads/2020mar-nochanges-faq-a4-v03-blockchain-1-1.pdf>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁴⁸ Termed as Confidential computing such encryption is now available on demand. See Nelly Porter “Introducing Google Cloud Confidential Computing with Confidential VMs”, Google Cloud Blog, <https://cloud.google.com/blog/products/identity-security/introducing-google-cloud-confidential-computing-with-confidential-vm>s, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁴⁹ Anna Roy (2020), “Blockchain The Indian Strategy Part 1”, Niti Ayog, January 2020, https://niti.gov.in/sites/default/files/2020-01/Blockchain_The_India_Strategy_Part_1.pdf, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵⁰ Niti Ayog recommends adoption of block chain amongst others in land records, pharmaceutical drugs supply chain, anti-fraud intelligence for educational certificates, immunisation supply chain, insurance, EV Battery swapping, organic farming, energy trading etc. See Anna Roy “Blockchain The Indian Strategy Part 1”, n. 49.

⁵¹ John McCarthy, is credited with coining the term Artificial Intelligence. See Heather Knight (2006), “Artificial Intelligence Projects A Students Perspective”, MIT, August 2006, <https://projects.csail.mit.edu/films/aifilms/AIFilms.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵² The famous Turing Test was conceptualised for it in 1950. See “Turing Test”, Britannia Encyclopaedia, <https://www.britannica.com/technology/Turing-test>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵³ Darell M West and John R Allen (2018), “How artificial intelligence is transforming the world”, Brookings, 24 April 2018, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/how-artificial-intelligence-is-transforming-the-world/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵⁴ Shopping, photography, social media, music sharing, video streaming, investments, wealth management etc – it's difficult today to name a field which has not been affected by Artificial Intelligence.

⁵⁵ Christian Davenport (2017), “Future Wars May Depend as Much on Algorithms as on Ammunition”, *Washington Post*, 3 December 2017, https://www.washingtonpost.com/business/economy/future-wars-may-depend-as-much-on-algorithms-as-on-ammunition-report-says/2017/12/03/4fa51f38-d6b7-11e7-b62d-d9345ced896d_story.html, accessed on 08 January 2021.

⁵⁶ On 20 Aug Heron AI pilot defeated a USAF instructor pilot (equivalent of Top Gun) in 8 successive dog fight simulations. Alex Hollings (2020) “AI wins flawless victory against human fighter pilots in DARPA dogfight” Sandboxx 20 August 2020 available on <https://www.sandboxx.us/blog/ai-wins-flawless-victory-against-human-fighter-pilot-in-darpa-dogfight/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁵⁷ Michael T Klare (2018) “The Coming Of Hyperwar”, Lobe Log, 25 December 2018, <https://lobelog.com/the-coming-of-hyperwar/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵⁸ Hilary Reininger, “Psychological Warfare”, RAND, <https://www.rand.org/topics/psychological-warfare.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁵⁹ Kim Zetter (2014), “An Unprecedented Look at Stuxnet, the World's First Digital Weapon”, *Wired*, 11 March 2014 <https://www.wired.com/2014/11/countdown-to-zero-day-stuxnet/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.



⁶⁰ Sarah White (2018), "Understanding Cyberwarfare: Lessons From The Russia-Georgia War", Modern War Institute, 20 March 2018, <https://mwi.usma.edu/understanding-cyberwarfare-lessons-russia-georgia-war/> accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁶¹ Gordon Corera (2020), "UK says Russia's GRU behind massive Georgia cyber-attack", BBC, 20 February 2020, <https://www.bbc.com/news/technology-51576445>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁶² A network of stratospheric balloons designed to bring Internet connectivity to rural and remote communities worldwide - the project aims to replace cell towers with balloons floating 12000 kms above earth and each covering approximately 5000 square kms. See Loon, <https://loon.com/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁶³ See "One Web's Successful Launch, Paves the Way for Commercial Services", <https://www.oneweb.world/>, accessed on 10 January 2021. The project aims to launch 48000 satellites to bring 5G services throughout the world. See "OneWeb Seeks to Increase Satellite Constellation Up to 48,000 Satellites, Bringing Maximum Flexibility to Meet Future Growth and Demand", <https://www.oneweb.world/media-center/oneweb-seeks-to-increase-satellite-constellation-up-to-48000-satellites-bringing-maximum-flexibility-to-meet-future-growth-and-demand>, accessed on 10 January 2021. With 74 satellites already in orbit the services maybe available within 2021-22. See Stephen Clarke (2020) "Soyuz rocket successfully launches 34 more OneWeb satellites", Space Flight Now, 21 March 2020, <https://spaceflightnow.com/2020/03/21/soyuz-rocket-successfully-launches-34-more-oneweb-satellites/#:~:text=The%20successful%20launch%20Saturday%20gives,February%202019%20and%20on%20Feb.,> accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁶⁴ Amazon intends to launch 3236 satellites to bring broadband connectivity throughout the world. Sebastian Moss (2020), "Amazon promises to invest more than \$10bn in Project Kuiper satellite Internet business", DCD, 03 August 2020, <https://www.datacenterdynamics.com/en/news/amazon-promises-invest-more-10bn-project-kuiper-satellite-internet-business/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁶⁵ This aims to launch 12000 satellites in low earth orbit to bring low latency high speed internet across the globe. See "High Speed Internet Access Across The Globe", <https://www.starlink.com/>, accessed on 10 January 2021. On 16 Aug 2020, the system achieved speeds of 11 to 60mbps in a beta version test. See David (2020), "Leaked SpaceX Starlink Speedtests Reveal Download Speeds of 11 to 60Mbps", Slashdot, 15 August 2020, <https://science.slashdot.org/story/20/08/15/1916223/leaked-spacex-starlink-speedtests-reveal-download-speeds-of-11-to-60mbps>, accessed on 09 January 2021. Under the project a total of 895 satellites have already been launched Jeff Foust (2020) "SpaceX reaches 100 successful launches with Starlink mission". See "SpaceX reaches 100 successful launches with Starlink mission", Space News, 24 October 2020, <https://spacenews.com/spacex-reaches-100-successful-launches-with-starlink-mission/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁶⁶ O3B – which stands for other 3 billion – plans to build multi-terabit satellite network at an altitude of 8000 kms capable for low latency carrier grade broadband connectivity. See, <https://www.ses.com/networks/networks-and-platforms/o3b-meo>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁶⁷ See "Your Amazing voice meets our remarkable AI", <https://deepsync.co/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁶⁸ Ram Sagar (2019), "6 Ways Speech Synthesis Is Being Powered By Deep Learning", Analytics India Magazine, 15 November 2019, <https://analyticsindiamag.com/speech-synthesis-deep-learning-voice-cloning-ai/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁶⁹ Kylie Wiggers (2020), "Facebook's voice synthesis AI generates speech in 500 milliseconds", VB, 15 May 2020, <https://venturebeat.com/2020/05/15/facebooks-voice-synthesis-ai-generates-speech-in-500-milliseconds/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁷⁰ Kylie Wiggers (2020), "Google's AI can adjust voice emotion, pitch, and speed with 30 minutes of data", VB 30 April 2020, <https://venturebeat.com/2020/04/30/googles-ai-can-adjust-voice-emotion-pitch-and-speed-with-30-minutes-of-data/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁷¹ Agence France-Presse (2019), "Chinese deepfake app Zao sparks privacy row after going viral", *The Guardian*, 02 September 2019, <https://www.theguardian.com/technology/2019/sep/02/chinese-face-swap-app-zao-triggers-privacy-fears-viral>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁷² Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 685.

⁷³ "Current World Population", [https://www.worldometers.info/world-population/#:~:text=7.8%20Billion%20\(2020\),currently%20\(living\)%20of%20the%20world.](https://www.worldometers.info/world-population/#:~:text=7.8%20Billion%20(2020),currently%20(living)%20of%20the%20world.), accessed on 10 January 2021.



⁷⁴ Charlotte Hu (2018), “Electronic Skin Puts the World in the Palm of Your Hand”, *Discover*, 20 January 2018, <https://www.discovermagazine.com/technology/electronic-skin-puts-the-world-in-the-palm-of-your-hand>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁷⁵ Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 677.

⁷⁶ Sensors make it virtually impossible for vehicles in general and tanks in particular to go undetected. Tactical subunits can see as far as 150 kms. Jack Watling (2020) “The Key to Armenia’s Tank Losses: The Sensors, Not the Shooters”, *RUSI*, 6 October 2020, <https://rusi.org/publication/rusi-defence-systems/key-armenia-tank-losses-sensors-not-shooters>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁷⁷ Vince Beiser (2018) “The Robot Assault On Fukushima”, *Wired*, 26 April 2018, <https://www.wired.com/story/fukushima-robot-cleanup/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁷⁸ P W Singer (2010), “War of the Machines”, *JSTOR*, July 2010, <https://www.jstor.org/stable/26002099?seq=1>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁷⁹ Christopher McFadden (2018), “A Brief History of Military Robots Including Autonomous Systems”, *Interesting Engineering*, 6 November 2018, <https://interestingengineering.com/a-brief-history-of-military-robots-including-autonomous-systems>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸⁰ Bonnie Docherty (2020), “The Need for and Elements of a New Treaty on Fully Autonomous Weapons” *Human Rights Watch*, 1 June 2020, <https://www.hrw.org/news/2020/06/01/need-and-elements-new-treaty-fully-autonomous-weapons#:~:text=%5B4%5D%20International%20humanitarian%20law%20requires,breaches%20of%20the%20Geneva%20Conventions.&text=%5B9%5D%20The%20use%20of%20fully,life%2C%20remedy%2C%20and%20dignity.>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸¹ In the form of the French land torpedo schneider crocodile – a special compact self-propelled machine, equipped with simple power plant, remote control and warhead of sufficient power. See “Land torpedo Crocodile Schneider (France)”, *Weaponews*, 29 August 2017, <http://weaponews.com/weapons/13708-land-torpedo-crocodile-schneider-france.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸² Christoph Koettl and Barbara Marcolini (2018), “A Closer Look at the Drone Attack on Maduro in Venezuela”, *New York Times*, 10 August 2018, <https://www.nytimes.com/2018/08/10/world/americas/venezuela-video-analysis.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸³ The smallest are barely one square inch. See “The World’s Smallest Quadcopter”, *Hammacher Schlemmer*, <https://www.hammacher.com/product/worlds-smallest-quadcopter#:~:text=The%20World's%20Smallest%20Quadcopter%20%2D%20Hammacher%20Schlemmer&text=Only%20available%20from%20Hammacher%20Schlemmer,the%20tip%20of%20one's%20thumb.>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸⁴ EurAsian Times Desk (2020), “Watch: China Tests ‘Swarm Drone Technology’ That Can Outflank Enemy Defences”, *The Eurasian Times*, 15 October 2020, <https://eurasianimes.com/us-india-caught-off-guard-as-china-tests-swarm-drone-technology-that-can-outflank-enemy-defences/>, accessed on 09 January 2021

⁸⁵ “Biomorphic Batteries Could Provide 72x More Energy For Robots”, *University of Michigan*, 20 August 2020, https://scienceblog.com/518028/biomorphic-batteries-could-provide-72x-more-energy-for-robots/?utm_source=feedburner&utm_medium=email&utm_campaign=Feed%3A+scienceblogrssfeed+%28ScienceBlog.com%29, accessed on 09 January 2021.

⁸⁶ Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 794.

⁸⁷ Dean Nelson (2014), “‘Magic’ Modi uses hologram to address dozens of rallies at once”, *The Telegraph*, 2 May 2014, <https://www.telegraph.co.uk/news/worldnews/asia/india/10803961/Magic-Modi-uses-hologram-to-address-dozens-of-rallies-at-once.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021. “A virtual Narendra Modi”, *BBC News*, 7 August 2014, <https://www.bbc.com/news/av/business-27939865/a-virtual-narendra-modi>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸⁸ Where entry level sets were close to few lakh USD in the mid-80s, today the costs of the same are barely few hundred USD. “VR headsets are falling in price – is this good or bad news for virtual reality?”, *Kei Studios*, <https://kei-studios.com/vr-headsets-are-dropping-in-price-is-this-good-or-bad-news-for-virtual-reality/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁸⁹ Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 811.

⁹⁰ “VR headsets are falling in price – is this good or bad news for virtual reality?” *Virsabi* available on <https://virsabi.com/everything-about-haptic-technology/> accessed on 10 Jan 2021.

⁹¹ Peter H Diamendis and Steven Kotler (2020), *The Future is Faster than you Think*, n. 39, p. 853.

⁹² “Google Lens”, <https://lens.google.com/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.



⁹³ Google Lens is a tool that uses image recognition to help you navigate the real world through Google Assistant. Devon Delfino (2019), "How to use Google Lens to identify objects and learn more information using your camera and Google Assistant", *Business Insider*, 10 September 2019, <https://www.businessinsider.in/tech/how-to-use-google-lens-to-identify-objects-and-learn-more-information-using-your-camera-and-google-assistant/articleshow/71071246.cms>, accessed on 08 January 2021.

⁹⁴ Developed by researchers from Purdue and the IU School of Medicine. It has recently proven successful to enable frontline medics to successfully perform surgery in life-like simulations of war zones by receiving guidance from surgeons through an augmented reality headset. Kayla Wiles (2020), "Augmented Reality Tool Shown To Help Surgeons Remotely Guide First Responders In Battlefield-Like Scenarios", Purdue University 29 July 2020, <https://scienceblog.com/517641/augmented-reality-tool-shown-to-help-surgeons-remotely-guide-first-responders-in-battlefield-like-scenarios/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁹⁵ In computer laboratories it goes by the name of 'affective computing'. See Ahmad Banafa (2016), "What is Affective Computing?", Open Mind BBVA, 06 June 2016, <https://www.bbvaopenmind.com/en/technology/digital-world/what-is-affective-computing/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁹⁶ Military applications of satellite include amongst others surveillance, intelligence gathering, communications, navigation and early-warning.

⁹⁷ India, Russia, the US and China. Apart from ground based anti-satellite weapons, these have also been carried by aircraft or rockets, and satellites have also been illuminated by lasers.

⁹⁸ Like it happened in 2007 after the Chinese test AST weapon test. Ramin Skibba and Undark (2020), "The Ripple Effects of a Space Skirmish", *The Atlantic*, 12 July 2020, <https://www.theatlantic.com/technology/archive/2020/07/space-warfare-unregulated/614059/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

⁹⁹ Ibid.

¹⁰⁰ Liu Caiyu (2020), "China's Tianqin 2 to test key technology for next-generation gravity satellite", *Global Times*, 19 August 2020, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/content/1198242.shtml>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

¹⁰¹ Gareth Dorrian and Ian Whittaker (2019), "Space may soon become a war zone – here's how that would work", *Physorg*, 21 October 2019, <https://phys.org/news/2019-10-space-war-zone.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰² AFP (2020), "Space war: Russia's 'special instrument' is what US calls an anti-satellite weapon", *The Deccan Chronicle*, 25 July 2020, <https://www.deccanchronicle.com/world/america/250720/space-war-russias-special-instrument-is-what-us-calls-an-anti-sate.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰³ The Russian defence ministry said the event involved "a small Space vehicle" that "inspected one of the national satellites from a close distance using special equipment". The ministry further stated that the inspection "provided valuable information about the object that was inspected, which was transmitted to the ground-based control facilities". Meenal Dhande (2020) "Space war? Russia tests new anti-satellite weapon", *Geospatial World* 24 July 2020, <https://www.geospatialworld.net/blogs/space-war-russia-tests-a-new-anti-satellite-weapon/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰⁴ Ibid.

¹⁰⁵ Dana Goldberg (2018), "History of 3D Printing: It's Older Than You Are (That Is, If You're Under 30)", *Red Shift*, 13 April 2018, <https://www.autodesk.com/redshift/history-of-3d-printing/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰⁶ "3D Printing Basics", <https://www.3ders.org/3d-printing-basics.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰⁷ Amongst others the likes of circuit boards, prosthetic limbs, jet engine parts etc are being printed with the technology.

¹⁰⁸ Chole Kent (2020), "The future of bioprinting: A new frontier in regenerative healthcare", *Medical Devices Network*, 30 January 2020, <https://www.medicaldevice-network.com/features/future-of-3d-bioprinting/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹⁰⁹ 3D printers for printing food are also available though as yet for extremely limited menus. Martin Lansard (2020), "Food 3D printing: 7 food 3D printers available in 2020", *Aniwaa*, January 2021, <https://www.aniwaa.com/buyers-guide/3d-printers/food-3d-printers/> accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹⁰ After the catastrophic earthquake in Haiti, these were virtually used on the frontlines of disaster relief to custom build medical devices houses etc. Kyala Mathews (2015), "Disaster Relief in Three Dimensions: Medical 3D Printing in Haiti", *3DPrint*, 29 May 2015, <https://3dprint.com/68527/medical-3d-printing-in-haiti/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.



¹¹¹ After the catastrophic earthquake in Haiti, in the absence of power in a devastated zone, the 3D printers were made operational on solar power. Lorraine Chow (2015), "Solar-Powered 3D Printers a Game-Changer for Developing Countries", *Ecowatch*, 14 April 2015, <https://www.ecowatch.com/solar-powered-3d-printers-a-game-changer-for-developing-countries-1882032484.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹² When GE experimented with the technology, the individual parts of its advanced turboprop engine reduced from 855 to 12, shaved off more than 100 pounds in weight, improved fuel burn by as much as 20 percent, gave it 10 percent more power and simplified maintenance. Tomas Kellner (2018), "Fired Up: GE Successfully Tested Its Advanced Turboprop Engine With 3D-Printed Parts", *Aviation*, 02 January 2018, <https://www.ge.com/news/reports/ge-fired-its-3d-printed-advanced-turboprop-engine>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹³ "Nanotechnology: a small solution to big problems", *Iberdrola*, <https://www.iberdrola.com/innovation/nanotechnology-applications>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹⁴ Luke Richardson (2018), "What is the history of solar energy and when were solar panels invented?", 03 May 2018, <https://news.energysage.com/the-history-and-invention-of-solar-panel-technology/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹⁵ University of Michigan reported on 18 August 2020 that Solar cell efficiency of 43.3% was achieved with organic i.e. carbon based solar cells. Further these were capable of being used as Window glass. See "Transparent Solar Panels For Windows Hit Record Efficiency", University of Michigan, 18 August 2020 <https://scienceblog.com/517990/transparent-solar-panels-for-windows-hit-record-efficiency/>, accessed on 09 January 2021.

¹¹⁶ Luke Richardson (2018), "What is the history", n. 114.

¹¹⁷ "Solar Price Per Watt in India", *Kenbrook Solar*, <https://kenbrooksolar.com/price-list>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹⁸ Fahhad H Alharbi (2015), "Theoretical limits of photovoltaics efficiency and possible improvements by intuitive approaches learned from photosynthesis and quantum coherence", *Science Direct*, March 2015, <https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S136403211401048X>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹¹⁹ Zachary Shahan (2014), "History of Wind Turbines", *Renewable Energy World*, 21 November 2014, <https://www.renewableenergyworld.com/2014/11/21/history-of-wind-turbines/#gref>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹²⁰ Loz Blain (2018), "MIT discovery resurrects potential of molten salt batteries for grid level power storage" *New Atlas*, 23 January 2018, <https://newatlas.com/mit-molten-salt-battery-membrane/53085/>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹²¹ Baerbel Ep (2018), "Molten salt storage 33 times cheaper than lithium-ion batteries", *Solar Thermal*, 12 March 2018, <https://www.solarthermalworld.org/news/molten-salt-storage-33-times-cheaper-lithium-ion-batteries>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹²² Narendra Kumar and Ambesh Dixit (2019), *Nanotechnology for Defense Applications*, Springer publications, p. 81.

¹²³ *Ibid.*, p. 117.

¹²⁴ *Ibid.*, p. 155.

¹²⁵ *Ibid.*, p. 205.

¹²⁶ This includes equipment weight reduction, energy harvesting systems, solar photovoltaics, thermoelectric systems, body protective equipment, wearable technology, real time physiological status monitoring, sensor information systems, smart textiles and exoskeleton. *Ibid.* p. 255

¹²⁷ Advanced weapon systems would include amongst others precision guided arms, extreme accuracy tasked ordnance, magneto hydrodynamic explosive munitions, unmanned combat vehicles, non-lethal personnel halting and stimulation response rifle, directed energy weapons, laser weapons, particle beam weapons and invisibility cloaks. *Ibid.*, p. 303.

¹²⁸ Gong Zhe (2020), "China's quantum satellite sends hack-proof password 1,120km away", *CGTN*, 16 June 2020, <https://news.cgtn.com/news/2020-06-16/China-s-quantum-satellite-sends-hack-proof-password-1-120km-away-Rn2X3CVMWY/index.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

¹²⁹ Chandrima Banerjee (2020), "Indian-led research team brings quantum internet closer to reality", *Times of India*, 02 December 2020, <https://timesofindia.indiatimes.com/india/indian-led-research-team-brings-quantum-internet-closer-to-reality/articleshow/79470191.cms>, accessed on 11 January 2021. Also see "Quantum Internet Tested At Caltech And Fermilab", *Caltech*, 17 December 2020, <https://scienceblog.com/520087/quantum->



internet-tested-at-caltech-and-fermilab/, accessed on 11 January 2021. Meredith Fore (2020), "US Takes an Important Step Toward Quantum Internet", Inside Science, 12 November 2020, <https://insidescience.org/news/us-takes-important-step-toward-quantum-internet> accessed on 11 January 2021.

¹³⁰ Gong Zhe (2020), "China's quantum satellite", n. 128.

¹³¹ Meredith Fore (2020), "US Takes an Important Step Toward Quantum Internet", Inside Science, 12 November 2020, <https://insidescience.org/news/us-takes-important-step-toward-quantum-internet>, accessed on 11 January 2021. Also see "Surprising Communication Between Atoms Could Improve Quantum Computing", University of Michigan – Science Blog, 26 October 2020, <https://scienceblog.com/519198/surprising-communication-between-atoms-could-improve-quantum-computing/>, accessed on 11 January 2021.

¹³² Richard D. Fisher, Jr. (2017), "Chinese Resurgence: Beijing Returns to Larger Defense Budgets," Aviation Week and Space Technology, 25 December 2017, p. 56.

¹³³ Andrew Osburn (2020), "Putin says Russian Navy to get hypersonic nuclear strike weapons", *Reuters*, 26 July 2020, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-russia-navy-day-parade-putin-idUSKCN24R0CJ>, accessed on 11 January 2021.

¹³⁴ Guy Norris (2017), "Hypersonic Skunk," Aviation Week and Space Technology, 12 June 2017, p. 26.

¹³⁵ Anthony Cuthbertson (2019), "First Brain-To-Brain Interface To Communicate Using Only Your Mind Successfully Tested, Researchers Claim", Independent, 02 July 2019, <https://www.independent.co.uk/life-style/gadgets-and-tech/news/computer-brain-interface-university-washington-neuralink-a8984201.html>, accessed on 10 January 2021.

The views expressed and suggestions made in the article are solely of the author in his personal capacity and do not have any official endorsement. Attributability of the contents lies purely with author.



CENTRE FOR LAND WARFARE STUDIES (CLAWS)

RPSO Complex, Parade Road, Delhi Cantt, New Delhi 110010

Tel.: +91-11-25691308, Fax: +91-11-25692347, CLAWS Army No. 33098; Email: landwarfare@gmail.com

Website: www.claws.in